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	St. Mary’s Primary School,

67 Downpatrick Street,

Rathfriland,

Co. Down

BT34 5DQ

Tel: 028 406 30630

               www.stmarysrathfriland.co.uk


Dear Parents,

On behalf of the Board of Governors and staff of St. Mary’s Primary School, I would like to extend a warm welcome to you and your child. 

In St. Mary’s Primary School, we aim to build on your child’s previous learning experiences by providing them with an appropriate learning programme, to give every child the opportunity to experience success in learning.  We aim to do this in a happy and secure environment.   

We are confident this can be achieved by school and home working together as a partnership, based on trust and mutual understanding.

We look forward to developing our relationship with you and keeping you informed about all that is happening in St. Mary’s Primary School.

Yours sincerely

Margaret McConville (Principal)

ST. MARY’S PRIMARY SCHOOL

BOARD OF GOVERNORS

CHAIRMAN                         Mr. M. Gracey
TRUSTEE

VICE-CHAIRPERSON               Vacant 

SECRETARY                         Mrs. L Farrelly
Teacher Rep.

DENI Rep.                           Mr Stephen Teer 

PARENT Rep.                         Mrs. P Rooney
TRUSTEE                              Rev. C Byrne
TRUSTEE                             Mrs K O’Donnell  

TRUSTEE                             Vacant  

EXECUTIVE MEMBER                 Miss M. McConville  (Principal)

This Board of Governors’ 4 year term runs to 30th June 2024
Our School

St. Mary’s Primary School is a co-educational Catholic school, situated in Rathfriland.  The majority of the pupils are drawn from the town of Rathfriland with the remainder being drawn from the more rural areas of the Parish of Drumgath.  Enrolment for this academic year 2023/24 is 96.  There are 6 full time teachers including the principal, 6 classroom assistants, 4 of whom are also lunchtime supervisors, caretaker, secretary and lunch time supervisor. 

Principal/P.6/7 Teacher: Miss M. McConville

P6/7 Teacher: Mr. D. Gribben
P.1Teacher:  Miss T Walsh
P2 Teacher:  Mrs J Fitzpatrick
P.3/4 Teacher: Mrs L Farrelly
P5 Teacher – Mr. N Donnan

P.1 Classroom Assistant:               Mrs. M. O’Reilly

P.2 Classroom Assistant:               Mrs. G. Zimmerman

Additional Classroom Assistants assigned to pupils – Mrs S McAlinden

                                                                                  Mrs L Fitzpatrick

                                                                                  Ms L Phillips

                                                                                  Miss M Webb

Secretary:                                      Miss M Webb
Lunchtime Supervisors :                 Mrs L Fitzpatrick 




                        Mrs. G. Zimmerman

                        Mrs. M. O’Reilly

                        Mrs T O’Boyle

                        Mrs S McAlinden  

Caretaker :                                    Mr S McDowell
St. Mary’s Primary School Ethos

As a school we aim to create a caring environment, where children feel safe and secure and are encouraged to feel good about themselves, have self-esteem and know that they are valued as individuals.

St. Mary’s has strong links to the parish church and local community.  Religious Education is a vital function of the school and staff are committed to the Vision for Catholic Education and the promotion of the Catholic Ethos.  Staff are supported in their work by the Parish Priest Fr.Charles Byrne. St. Mary’s Primary School welcomes children from other faith traditions. If parents wish to withdraw their children from Religious Education, please contact the principal.
The Curriculum
Children in St. Mary’s Primary School are educated within the school’s ethos of a Catholic School in line with the requirements of the Northern Ireland curriculum, promoting their spiritual, moral, cultural, intellectual and physical development.

Throughout the school teachers focus on activity-based training, where children are involved in practical activities to help them develop their thinking skills, imagination and creativity and enable them to become more independent in their learning. 

St. Mary’s Primary School is a health promoting school and has a healthy breaks policy.  Children may bring a piece of fruit.
Stages of the Primary Curriculum

The Foundation Stage: Years 1 and 2

Key Stage 1: Years 3 and 4
Key Stage 2: Years 5, 6 and 7
Structure of the Primary Curriculum

The curriculum for the three stages is set out in six Areas of Learning.  These are:

1. Language and Literacy (including Talking and Listening, Reading and Writing)

2. Mathematics and Numeracy

3. The Arts (including Art and Design, Drama and Music)

4. The World Around Us (including Geography, History and Science and Technology)

5. Personal Development and Mutual Understanding (including Personal Understanding and Health and Mutual Understanding in the local and wider community)

6. Physical Education (In Foundation Stage, Physical Development and Movement)

Learning Support

The Staff of St. Mary’s Primary School recognise that all children do not progress uniformly.  Class teachers work closely with the SENCO (Special Needs Co-ordinator) to ensure that children with Special Needs are identified and responded to appropriately.  Children may be withdrawn from class to receive additional support.

Sports

The school provides opportunities for pupils to experience a range of sports as part of the physical education programme.  The Sports activities include:

· Swimming

· Games including Gaelic Football, Soccer and Netball 

· Athletics

· Dance

· Gymnastics

Children from P.4-P.7 receive coaching from Down County GAA.

After School Programme
Children are given the opportunity to participate in After School programmes eg Soccer, Gaelic, Basketball. Arts and Crafts. These are provided by Burns Skills School with whom we have had a long and successful relationship. Burns also offer their Curriculum programme during school time, free of charge which includes Mental Health programmes, Heartstart etc.
In the Summer Term the children participate in Netball, Soccer and Gaelic tournaments.

Partnership with Parents

It is the aim of St. Mary’s Primary School to give parents the opportunity to seek the best for their child.  The Principal and teachers are available to meet parents to discuss their child’s welfare/progress or any aspect of school life.  As teachers have after school activities and responsibilities, we would ask that you generally make an appointment.  This can be done by telephoning the school or alternatively sending the teacher an email.
Curriculum meetings for P.1-P.7 parents at the beginning of the school year provide parents with information on the curriculum their child will be following and is a forum to ask questions.  Communication with parents is maintained on an ongoing basis through the use of the school texting service, website and social media.

Parents are encouraged to become involved in their child’s education in a variety of ways:

· Through continuous liaison with the class teacher e.g. formal and informal parent meetings, homework notebooks etc.

· Parent Support Group – St. Mary’s Parent Support Group have raised a great deal of money for the school which has gone towards enhancing 
· the children’s time at school e.g. party bags for First Holy Communion, buses to enable children to go on school trips, medals for Sports Day etc.  

All parents are welcome to join the Parent Support Group.  The first meeting takes place in the Autumn Term. 

The school has agreed a number of whole school curricular and pastoral policies which are available to parents on request. These are available on the school website www.stmarysrathfriland.co.uk .  Parents are provided with abbreviated versions of Child Protection procedures. 
Assessment of Pupil Learning 

In St. Mary’s Primary School assessment is an integral part of the planning, teaching and learning process.  Teachers use a range of assessment procedures which comply with the age and ability of the pupils.  These include observation by the class teacher and classroom assistant, regular and meaningful marking of written work, oral discussion on a daily basis, reading tests, end of year standardised tests etc.

Early in the Autumn Term, the P.1 teacher conducts Baseline Assessment on the P.1 children and discusses this with the new P.1 parents.  This provides an opportunity for the P.1 parent and P.1 teacher to share information which will be used to ensure the new P.1’s needs are being met.

In the Autumn Term, P.3-P.7 children complete formative assessments in Reading and Spelling.

In the Summer Term, P.2 – P.7 children complete summative assessments in Maths, English, Spelling and Reading.

Data Collection Forms

All parents are asked to complete a Data Collection Form for their child providing relevant, up to date details in relation to:

· Their address

· Emergency contact numbers in order of priority

· Who has parental responsibility

· Medical information

· Dietary information

Parents are also asked to provide a copy of their child’s Birth Certificate and Baptismal Certificate.

At the beginning of the school year parents will be asked to give permission for:

· Their child to participate in events outside of school,

· Photographs being taken of their child for display purposes or entry to the local newspaper,

· Use of the Internet in school

School Hours

P.1 – P.3  -  8.55 a.m. – 2.00 p.m.

P.4 – P.7  - 8.55 a.m. – 3.00 p.m (excluding Friday when all children finish at 2.00 p.m.)

Attendance

If your child is absent from school a note of explanation should be sent to the class teacher on his/her first day back.  This will be recorded on our computer system.  If your child’s attendance falls below a certain percentage, it is our duty to inform the Education Welfare Officer.

If you wish to take your child out of school during a school day, please send a note in the morning to give forewarning to the teacher.

Holidays during term time are strongly discouraged and must be entered as an Unauthorised Absence.

Holiday Arrangements

St. Mary’s Primary School will be closed for all statutory holidays laid down by the Education Authority. Information about other holidays throughout the school year will be sent out at the beginning of the school year and will be posted on the school notice board.
School Discipline

In this school we wish to create an environment that is not only conducive to learning but has the children’s safety and well-being at heart.  

Children are made aware of acceptable and unacceptable behaviours and the rewards and sanctions that go with these.  Your support is essential for our 

Positive School Behaviour Policy to be effective.  The Positive School Discipline Policy is made available on the school website.
Lunchtime Arrangements

School dinners are available for those who wish to purchase them.  The cost of a dinner is £2.60.  Dinners are paid for on Fridays.
Children who wish to bring a packed lunch should ensure it is brought in a suitable container.  The child’s name and class should be marked on all containers.  For safety reasons, we do not allow glass bottles or cans.

School Uniform
Boys – Navy jumper/sweatshirt

          Pale blue shirt or polo shirt

          Navy trousers

          Black shoes

Girls – Navy jumper/sweatshirt

           Pale blue shirt/polo shirt

           Navy skirt/pinafore/trousers

           Black shoes

           Summer – blue and white checked dress (optional)

P.E. Uniform – Pale blue t-shirt

                       Plain navy shorts/jogging 

                       Trainers

In order that your child’s uniform is not misplaced, please mark their name on all items. Uniforms can be purchased in Mc Evoy’s on Monaghan Street in Newry or in SM Shoes, Main Street, Rathfriland.
Additional items can be bought to supplement the school uniform on the O’Neils Online Shop on the school website under “Parents”.

WE HOPE YOU HAVE ENJOYED LOOKING THROUGH OUR PROSPECTUS.  IF YOU HAVE ANY QUESTIONS OR WOULD LIKE TO VISIT THE SCHOOL, PLEASE DO NOT HESITATE TO CONTACT US.

